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To: City Executive Board
Date: 13 February 2018
Report of: Scrutiny Committee
Title of Report: Air Quality Annual Status Report 2016

Summary and recommendations
Purpose of report: To present Scrutiny Committee recommendations on the 

Air Quality Annual Status Report 2016
Key decision: No
Executive Board 
Member:
Scrutiny Lead 
Member

Councillor John Tanner, Climate Change and Cleaner 
Greener Oxford
Councillor Andrew Gant, Chair of Scrutiny Committee

Corporate Priority: A Clean and Green Oxford
Policy Framework: Corporate Plan

Recommendation(s):That the City Executive Board states whether it agrees 
or disagrees with the three recommendations in the body of this report

Appendices
None

Introduction and background 
1. The Scrutiny Committee considered the 2016 Air Quality Annual Status Report at a 

meeting on 15 January 2018.  The Committee would like to thank Councillor John 
Tanner, Board Member for Climate Change and Cleaner Greener Oxford, Mai 
Jarvis, Environmental Quality Team Manager, and Pedro Rocha Abreu, Air Quality 
Officer, for presenting the report and answering questions.

2. The Board Member for Climate Change and Cleaner Greener Oxford said that an 
analysis  of the last 10 years showed that NO2 levels had dropped, typically, by 
35%, at  roadsides in the city centre.  However the rate of improvement had 
decreased.  A range of measures were in place and proposed to mitigate the risks 
posed by poor air quality.

3. The Environmental Quality Team Manager explained that the Council was required 
to submit an Air Quality report annually to DEFRA.  While the Council had an 
important role to play in monitoring air quality and taking some mitigating action, the 
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County Council, as Transport Authority, had a particularly significant role and so 
close partnership was important.

4. There are 70 monitoring locations within the city in addition to automatic continuous 
monitoring at three city centre locations.  Data from some locations provided a 
picture of trends over the last 13 years.  The report noted 17 locations where the 
annual mean objective for levels of NO2 had been exceeded.  This was a reduction 
of 11% when compared with the previous year.

5. A range of actions were now in train to reduce levels of poor air quality. These 
included, among many others: preparation for the introduction of a Zero Emissions 
Zone; successful bid for provision of electric vehicle charging infrastructure for 
taxis; “Test Drive the Future” event; promotion of electric vehicle car clubs; and 
launch of the Go Ultra Low Oxford project.  The Board Member for Climate Change 
and Cleaner Greener Oxford said that the ambition of moving towards a Zero 
Emission Zone was a serious and significant commitment but is not without its 
challenges, such as how to deal with heavy goods vehicles making deliveries in the 
city centre for example. The message of intent in the relation to the ZEZ was as 
important as its final achievement.

Summary and recommendations
6. The Committee noted that the air quality results for St Clements is a matter of 

concern and heard that a strategic group (with County Council representation) 
would meet to explore ways of addressing those concerns.  The County Council 
has conducted a traffic survey of the area and one possibility being explored is the 
re-phasing of traffic lights to keep traffic flowing.  Interestingly two monitoring sites 
in the area, just 25 metres apart, had produced markedly different results, which 
showed that air pollution diffused to a significant extent over short distances.

7. In response to a question, the Committee heard that the Council has not benefitted 
from the recently announced government funding pot of £4.5m to be put towards 
electric car charging points.  This is because the city has already made significant 
advances in this area, including piloting on street charging points, and might well 
be used as an example of good practice for others.  The Committee felt that 
notwithstanding the progress already made, no opportunity to secure a share of 
government funding should be lost.
Recommendation 1 – That the Council looks again at whether there is an 
opportunity to bid for some of the £4.5m of government funding available for 
electric vehicle charging infrastructure

8. The Committee recognised the potential value of vegetation (and notably trees) to 
absorb pollutants.  At the same time it was noted that in some circumstances trees 
could create a “canyon” effect, trapping polluted air and exacerbating its detrimental 
effects.  The Board Member for Climate Change and Cleaner Greener Oxford said 
he was disinclined to agree with a suggestion that there should be a pilot 
investigation into the benefits of planting because of the great difficulties in 
establishing a clear connection between the many and various mitigating strategies 
and their consequences.  He was of the strong opinion that the focus should be on 
preventative measures.  The Committee noted that scientific knowledge of the 
benefits of certain types of vegetation in relation to air quality was advancing all the 
time and suggest that this is kept under review.
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Recommendation 2 – That the Council keeps a watching brief on the 
emerging science on the benefits of different types of vegetation as 
absorbers of pollutants

9. The Committee asked about the launch of the School’s Tackling Air Pollution 
(STOP) project and heard that it would provide additional monitoring data and, as 
importantly, would act as an educational tool, not just for pupils but for their 
parents, including about pertinent issues such as cars idling close to schools.  More 
generally, the team were investigating the identification and supply of cheap but 
effective devices for measuring air quality which could be made widely available to 
interested members of the public. The Environmental Quality Team Manager said 
that work was also being done with the Hackney Cab drivers’ association about 
environmental matters.  The Committee suggest that the Council should do more to 
stop Hackney Carriages idling in the city centre.
Recommendation 3 – That the Council engages with Hackney Can drivers 
about the issue of idling and continues with the enforcement of anti-idling 
and the promotion of electric vehicles

10. The Committee suggested that the wording of the Action Plan was, in places, too 
vague and lacked ‘gritty’ objectives.  Where strategies or plans had been proven to 
be ineffective, there should be no shame in being candid about the fact and 
ceasing the activity.  The Environmental Quality Team Manager said that the 
wording in the plan needed to provide sufficient flexibility to accommodate detail 
which had, in some cases, yet to be determined, particularly when it involved 
working with partners. The report is also constrained to some degree by the 
DEFRA template. 

Further consideration
11. The Committee asked to have sight of the data for 2017 at the earliest opportunity, 

not least because of the possible consequences of the opening of the Westgate 
Centre.  

Report author Andrew Brown

Job title Committee and Member Services Manager
Service area or department Law and Governance
Telephone 01865 252230 
e-mail abrown2@oxford.gov.uk
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City Executive Board response to the recommendations of the Scrutiny Committee on the Air Quality Status Report 2016

Provided by the Board Member for Climate Change and Cleaner Greener Oxford 

Recommendation Agree? Comment
1. That the Council looks again at whether there is an 
opportunity to bid for some of the £4.5m of government 
funding available for electric vehicle charging 
infrastructure.

Yes We consider opportunities for all grant funding in detail and have 
already been successful in funding of charging points across the 
city.

2. That the Council keeps a watching brief on the 
emerging science on the benefits of different types of 
vegetation as absorbers of pollutants.

Yes

3. That the Council engages with Hackney Can drivers 
about the issue of idling and continues with the 
enforcement of anti-idling and the promotion of electric 
vehicles.

Yes
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To: City Executive Board

Date: 13 February 2018
          
Report of: Finance Panel (Panel of the Scrutiny Committee)

Title of Report: Scrutiny Budget Review 2018/19

Summary and Recommendations

Purpose of report: To present the recommendations of the Finance Panel on the 
Budget 2018/19 and Medium Term Financial Strategy 2019-2022  

Scrutiny Lead Member: Councillor James Fry, Chair of Finance Panel   

Executive Lead Member: Councillor Ed Turner, Board Member for Finance and 
Asset Management

Recommendations: The Finance Panel to the City Executive Board:

That the City Executive Board states whether it agrees or disagrees with the 15 
recommendations set out in the body of this report.

Contents
Background..................................................................................................................2
Aims.............................................................................................................................2
Method.........................................................................................................................2
Summary and recommendations.................................................................................2
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Fees and charges.................................................................................................4
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Property purchases ..............................................................................................6
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Meeting future challenges........................................................................................6
Affordable housing ...............................................................................................7
Housing companies..............................................................................................7
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Waste and recycling .............................................................................................8
Pay and conditions ...............................................................................................9
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Background
1. The Scrutiny Budget Review 2018/19 was undertaken by members of the 

Scrutiny Committee’s Finance Panel; Councillors Fry (Chair), Landell Mills, 
Simmons and Taylor.  As in recent budget reviews, members of the Scrutiny 
Committee’s Housing Panel joined the Finance Panel to scrutinise budget 
proposals relating to Housing Services and the Housing Revenue Account.  Their 
input was greatly appreciated.

2. The Finance Panel would like to thank the Council’s Executive Directors, 
Assistant Chief Executive and Heads of Service for attending meetings to present 
the proposals and answer questions.  In particular the Panel would like to thank 
Nigel Kennedy, Head of Financial Services, Anna Winship, Management 
Accountancy Manager, and Andrew Brown, Committee and Member Services 
Manager, for their support and advice throughout the budget review process.

Aims
3. The Panel set out to scrutinise the Budget and Medium Term Financial Strategy 

and to test the robustness of the underlying assumptions used in formulating the 
proposals.  This report is intended to provide a considered second opinion on the 
budget proposals with constructive commentary and suggestions.  

Method
4. Evidence sessions took place 4, 8, 9 and 24 January 2018 and involved:

a) Responses to written questions put to the Executive Directors, Assistant 
Chief Executive and Head of Financial Services;

b) A thorough review of the draft budget paperwork that was approved for 
consultation by the City Executive Board on 20 December 2017;  

c) Discussions with the Executive Directors, Assistant Chief Executive, Head 
of Financial Services and other Heads of Service;

d) Additional information requested by the Panel including lists of monies 
held in reserves and balances;

e) A summary of consultation responses received by 24 January 2018.

Summary and recommendations
5. The Panel’s discussions covered the full range of budget proposals for all council 

services.  Rather than repeat the Panel’s deliberations in full, this report focuses 
on the areas that resulted in recommendations or other actions.  The Panel’s 
findings and recommendations are structured around the following themes:

 Maximising income
 Meeting future challenges

Maximising income
6. The Council continues on its path towards becoming financially self-sufficient, 

with the revenue support grant from HM Government reducing to zero in April 
2019.  To date the Council has an excellent track record of raising revenues 
locally to compensate for this, notably from trading services and commercial 
property income, as well as fees and charges, Council Tax and Business Rates.  
The Council has created Local Authority Trading Companies in order to be able 
to continue to earn growing incomes from commercial activities, free of the 
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constraints imposed upon external revenues by Council departments.  The 
Council has also delivered a substantial programme of efficiency savings, with a 
further £600k of efficiencies planned over the next three years.  As a result the 
Council is in a position where it is able to continue to invest in priority areas and, 
in contrast to many other local authorities across the country, there are few 
difficult decisions contained in the Council’s budget proposals.  Instead the 
biggest challenge is to deliver the Council’s ambitions effectively.  

Council Tax
7. HM Government have announced that for 2018/19 and 2019/20 the Council Tax 

referendum threshold has been raised from 2%, where it has been held since it 
was introduced in 2012/13, to 3%.  The Panel found that taking advantage of this 
opportunity would generate an additional £130k per year for the City Council from 
2019/20, while costing Band D households less than £3 per year.  This additional 
income would be partially offset to the tune of £40-70k per year by unfavourable 
changes to Business Rates announced at the same time.  

8. The Panel note that the City Council’s portion of total household Council Tax bills 
is relatively small and the greater impact on individual households will be from 
increases planned by Oxfordshire County Council.  Continued funding for the full 
Council Tax Support Scheme, which will cost the City Council approximately 
£1.8m by 2019/20, will protect the poorest households in the city.  The Panel 
found that this scheme benefits 8,800 households in the city by an average of 
£1,114 per year.

Recommendation 1 – That Council Tax is increased by 2.99% in 2018/19 
and 2019/20.

9. The Panel note that HM Government plans to allow local authorities to increase 
Council Tax charges on properties that are long term empty (over 2 years) from 
150% of the normal council tax rate to 200%.  The Panel would support the 
Council taking advantage of this proposed new power, both as a deterrent to 
properties being left empty or as a means of increasing revenue by approximately 
£12k per year (based on the current number of 83 long term empty properties in 
the city).  This change had not been factored into the Council’s draft budget 
proposals because it required the introduction of primary legislation.  

10.The Panel also note that the Council has the ability to offer a 50% discount on 
second homes but charges the full amount; a policy the Review Group supports.  

Recommendation 2 – That the Council continues to charge the maximum 
premium on Council Tax charges for second homes and empty homes and 
aims to utilise new powers, when available, to increase Council Tax 
charges further on empty properties.

11.The Panel also considered the issue of properties in the city that are available for 
short term lettings, for example through Airbnb, on a seemingly continual basis.  
Where properties are available to let for 140 days or more per year they should 
be valued for Business Rates but the Panel feel there are gaps in the system and 
have referred this issue to the Scrutiny Committee for further exploration.    
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Business Rates
12.The Panel note that changes to Business Rates tariffs are likely to have an effect 

on the Council’s finances but the extent of the budgetary impact is not yet known.  
It is thought that an outcome of the Fair Funding Review will see local areas 
retaining 75% of Business Rates revenues above a baseline position.  However, 
the baseline levels will also be reviewed, which may see HM Government taking 
an opportunity to shift more resources to upper tier authorities.

13.The Panel explored the impacts of the new Westgate Shopping Centre on the 
Council’s Business Rates income and found that overall Business Rates 
revenues will increase by £13m compared to the previous shopping centre.  
Delays in the Valuations Office Agency (VOA) valuing the premises have 
however caused a loss of cash flow for the Council as well as interest foregone.  
As of 24 January 2018 only 11 out of the 91 occupied premises had been valued 
by the VOA.  The Panel suggest that the Council continues to lobby HM 
Government to improve the efficiency and effectiveness of the Valuation Office.

Recommendation 3 – That the Council continues to make the case to HM 
Government through the Local Government Association that the issue of 
delays to valuations undertaken by the Valuation Office Agency should be 
urgently addressed.

14.The Panel note that the opening of the new Westgate Shopping Centre is having 
an impact on the retail environment in other parts of the city centre.  A number of 
shops have moved to the Westgate from other city centre locations, resulting in a 
number of empty frontages.  While this is to be expected, the Panel suggest that 
to support city centre businesses, particularly independent retailers, during this 
period, additional resources should be made available for city centre 
management activities.  Further investment in this area could also help to 
maximise Business Rates and support the formation of a Business Improvement 
District (BID) in the city centre, which, if established, could potentially help to fund 
additional resources for city centre management to complement those committed 
by the Council.

Recommendation 4 – That provision is made for additional resources for 
City Centre Management, including help in preparing for a bid for a 
Business Improvement District (BID), in view of the pressures upon city 
centre retail businesses located away from the Westgate Shopping Centre.

Fees and charges
15.The Panel received assurances that robust processes are in place to ensure that 

the fees and charges included in the budget paperwork are in line with market 
rates or are set at, or moving towards, a cost recovery position where required.  

16.The Panel welcome proposals to take advantage of new powers to increase 
planning fees by 20% above costs and to use this income to increase officer 
capacity.  The Panel note that there have been difficulties in filling planning 
vacancies over recent years and welcomed the targeted use of market 
supplements for certain key roles, when these roles change or become vacant.
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17.  The Panel noted that plans to increase park and ride parking charges from £2 to 
£3, raising £500k per year, had been abandoned in the draft budget, with charges 
increased in other car parks instead.  The Panel also note that the loss of car 
parking income from Oxpens has been pushed back and additional income from 
Diamond Place has also been delayed a year.  The Panel welcome additional 
resources for car park resurfacing, a service that delivers good value for money. 

18.The Panel noted that charges for garden waste collections are being increased 
annually by £2 per year from £45 in 2017/18 towards a target price of £52 per 
year (£1 per week).  The Panel suggest there is an opportunity to move 
immediately to the £52 target price in 2018/19, which would still represent good 
value for service users whilst bringing forward additional planned income of £72k 
over the next three years.

Recommendation 5 – That annual garden waste collection fees are 
increased from the current level of £45 to the target price of £52 per year in 
2018/19.

Trading income
19.The Council has established wholly owned trading companies to provide services 

to the Council and to trade externally, building on the success of the Council’s in-
house Direct Services operations.  A key assumption in the budget is that the 
new companies will meet their existing obligations in terms of additional planned 
income and deliver a further £500k per year by 2020/21.  The Panel note that this 
figure will partly be met through expanding external trading activities and partly 
through efficiencies.  The latter could potentially have been achieved without the 
move to a company structure. 

20.The Panel noted that future budget reports would show the financial contribution 
(or dividend) from the companies as a single budget line.  However, as the 
dividend will be subject to Corporation Tax, the companies will seek to return 
financial value to the Council in a number of other ways (e.g. by buying support 
services from the Council, paying commercial rates for leases, etc.), so it will be 
important to look at the overall picture.  The Panel suggest that future budget 
reports should provide transparency in this respect.

Recommendation 6 – That future budget reports clearly set out the total 
value returned to the Council by its Direct Services companies, as well as 
the dividend. 

21.The Panel questioned why the external income target for Legal Services was 
being reduced from £110k to £40k per year, noting that the target had originally 
been set in lieu of efficiency savings.  The Panel heard that the service had 
visited other local authorities to generate trading opportunities with some limited 
success but the £110k target was considered to be unachievable.  £40k, while 
still a stretch, was considered to be more realistic.  The Head of Service said she 
would be reviewing charging rates and trading opportunities and committed to 
reporting back to the Scrutiny Finance Panel in 6 months’ time.
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Property purchases
22.A significant portion of the Council’s income (over £10m per year) is generated 

from its commercial assets.  The Panel note that the Council is seeking external 
advice on the case for borrowing to fund commercial properties purchases in the 
city, or to make additional investments in property funds, which have propped up 
the Council’s treasury returns while interest rates have been historically low.  The 
Panel also note that HM Government has signalled that restrictions may be 
placed on local authorities borrowing to make financial gains in the property 
market.  It is considered likely that any restrictions will be targeted at investments 
made outside a local authority’s geographical area.  

Recommendation 7 – That consideration is given to the option of borrowing 
to invest (e.g. in commercial properties within the city), drawing on external 
advice.

23.The Panel support the Council becoming a more active player in the local 
property market and pointed to some recent examples of missed opportunities.  
The Panel suggest that the Council should take steps to ensure it is geared up to 
be able purchase suitable properties in a timely manner.  The Panel note that the 
Council is also extending its programme of purchasing homes in the local area for 
homeless families, with at least 80% of total provision situated in the city.  While 
this programme is broadly on track, it may also benefit from this exercise.  

Recommendation 8 – That a review is undertaken to identify whether the 
Council has the necessary skills, processes and constitutional rules in 
place to be an active and agile operator in the local property market, while 
maintaining a watching brief on any emerging government plans to limit 
such activities.

Rents
24.Council rents are due to be reduced by 1% in years 1 and 2 in line with the policy 

of HM Government.  The budget then assumes increases are applied based on a 
convergence formula in years 3 and 4 to move rent levels up towards a target 
rent level.  The Panel heard that clarity has not yet been received from HM 
Government that the Council will be able to use the convergence rent formula in 
these years, which represents a £400k risk to the Housing Revenue Account.

Meeting future challenges 
25.The Council faces a range of uncertainties linked to the direction of the economic 

climate against a backdrop of the UK’s exit from the European Union and the 
direction and detail of government policy in key areas such as housing.  The 
Panel are satisfied that the Council continues to take a sound and prudent 
approach to managing financial risks but challenges remain, for example around 
homelessness, and other future challenges will be more difficult to predict.

Affordable housing
26.Affordable housing remains a major issue in the city.  The Panel welcome the 

range of measures aimed at increasing the delivery of affordable housing, most 
notably:
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 The bid for £60m of government funding for affordable housing together 
with significantly increased borrowing powers, which could facilitate the 
delivery of approximately 625 socially rented units.  

 The Oxfordshire Housing and Growth Deal which includes a further £60m 
for affordable housing.  This pot could potentially translate to 
approximately 1,350 new affordable dwellings but other funding would 
need to be in place to support delivery on this scale.  

 The provision of £10.6m for the redevelopment of East Oxford Community 
Centre which, subject to further feasibility work, is potentially sufficient to 
see more than 30 units delivered across three sites with 100% of these 
being socially rented accommodation.  £7m of funding for this scheme will 
come from the contingency set up to mitigate the impacts of the levy on 
higher value void properties, which HM Government is yet to implement 
and therefor won’t be required in year 1.  

 The provision of £5.4m for the regeneration of central Blackbird Leys to 
make a scheme planning policy compliant in terms of delivering 50% 
affordable housing (80% of which being socially rented accommodation). 

Housing companies
27.The Council has set up a group of housing companies with key aims of 

maximising the delivery of affordable housing at low-viability sites across the city, 
taking possession of the affordable housing units at Barton Park and buying the 
maximum of five properties per year from the Council’s housing stock.  The Panel 
note that loans to the housing companies for social housing do not have to 
comply with State Aid regulations and will therefore provide a lower financial 
return to the Council than loans for market or non-social housing.  The interest 
earned on loans to the housing companies are expected to total some £7m over 
the next 4 years based on the projected drawdown of loans by the companies, 
which may be subject to change.

28.The Panel note that the Council is only planning to transfer 2-3 properties to the 
housing companies in the current year because it had not been possible to 
identify five suitable properties that require redevelopment works.  The business 
plan for the housing companies, which is due for a refresh, currently assumes the 
purchase of five properties per year from the Council.  The Panel suggest that the 
Council should always aim to transfer the maximum of five properties per year 
given because failure to do so in any year represents a lost opportunity and will, 
over time, have a detrimental effect on the finances of the companies.

Recommendation 9 – That the Council plans to transfer the maximum 
number of five properties per year to its housing companies (recognising 
that decisions to purchase the properties are a matter for the companies).

Homelessness
29.No changes to statutory (i.e. family) homelessness services are included in the 

revenue budget, other than some savings resulting from the reduced use of bed 
and breakfast accommodation for temporary accommodation linked to additional 
homelessness property purchases in the capital programme.  From April 2018 
the Council will have new statutory responsibilities in relation to single 
homelessness.  In 2018/19 and 2019/20 the additional costs will be covered by 
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‘new burdens’ funding from HM Government but funding from year 3 is yet to be 
confirmed.

30.The Panel note that County Council plans to withdraw funding for supported 
accommodation has created an emerging gap in funding for the homelessness 
pathway from 2019/20.  The draft budget included a proposal to spend an 
additional £100k on homelessness prevention in 2018/19 to be funded from 
reserves.  The Panel welcome the additional investment but regret that this would 
reduce the level of the homelessness reserve.  In addition, the Panel heard that 
£25k for two years would be added to the budget to fund a partnership working 
post.  The Panel suggest that every effort is made to identify revenue funding for 
these additional homelessness pressures, perhaps through the income 
maximising measures mentioned above or by reducing revenue contributions to 
the capital programme.

Recommendation 10 – That the Council maintains the Homelessness 
reserve at its current level by funding all additional spending on 
homelessness services from revenue.

31.Additional revenue funding of £200k per year for homelessness prevention 
services has been provided from 2019/20.  The Council is also encouraging 
partner organisations to match this with similar commitments in order to secure 
full funding for the homelessness pathway.  Decisions will need to be taken about 
how this funding will be spent in order to maximise its effectiveness in improving 
outcomes but the budgetary provision is very welcome.  

Recommendation 11 – That the Council continues to engage with partner 
organisations on the issue of plugging the emerging shortfall in funding for 
the homelessness pathway from 2019/20.

Waste and recycling
32.The Panel welcomed the decision to continue funding the Blue Bin Recycling 

League for a further 3 years when the current grant funding runs out in October 
2018.  It was recognised that this scheme has been broadly successful in helping 
to increase recycling rates across the city.  Upon exploring the financial impacts 
of the scheme the Panel found that, perversely, increases in recycling rates are 
creating additional costs for the Council.  This is because the recycling credits the 
Council receives from Oxfordshire County Council are not sufficient to cover 
additional disposal costs, which have risen over recent years.

Recommendation 12 – That the Council continues to engage with 
Oxfordshire County Council to resolve quickly the situation whereby 
recycling credits paid to the city by the county do not cover higher disposal 
costs.

33.The Panel noted that China’s decision to ban plastic waste imports had recently 
been in the news.  This was likely to have an impact on disposal costs, even 
though Oxford does not sell plastic waste directly to China.  The Panel suggest 
that officers review disposal costs in light of expected changes to prices.
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Recommendation 13 – That waste disposal costs are remodelled to take 
account of the expected impacts on market prices of China’s decision to 
ban plastic waste imports.

Pay and conditions
34.The Panel note that pay inflation was not factored in to the draft budget proposals 

and was instead accounted for in a contingency fund, due to negotiations about 
the new local pay deal.  A local pay deal is now in place with provision for annual 
pay uplifts of 1.25% or £500 (whichever is higher) between 2018/19 and 2020/21.  
The Panel note that for all but the lower paid staff this will be lower than the 2% 
agreed in the new national pay deal (although in reality few local authorities will 
have budgeted for 2% pay uplifts).  Nevertheless it’s possible that the national 
deal may create pressure for higher pay uplifts from year 4.

35.The Panel heard that pension provisions would be reviewed in year 3 to take 
account of the actuary’s triennial review, which would take effect from year 4.  
The Panel note that in previous years the Council had made budgetary provision 
for possible increases in contributions and heard that this position may need to 
be revisited in future years.

Recommendation 14 – That pension provisions are kept under review given 
that an actuarial triennial review will take place within the MTFP period, and 
may have a budgetary impact in year 4. 

Invest to save
36.The Panel questioned whether enough was being done within the Council to 

encourage staff to identify invest to save opportunities, given the scarcity of items 
labelled as invest to save contained within the budget.  The Panel recognise that 
the focus in recent years has tended to be on the bigger ideas such as 
establishing the companies but would expect to see a continued focus on 
identifying invest to save projects.  Business transformation funding of £150k is 
still provided each year for such schemes in addition to £958k which is held in 
reserve.  The Panel heard that some Council services may have limited 
opportunities for invest to save ideas and in those areas the focus is on deploying 
resources as efficiently as possible.

Recommendation 15 – That greater effort is made to encourage and identify 
‘invest to save’ projects.

Further consideration
37.The Panel have referred the following issues to the Scrutiny Committee for 

further consideration:
a) The ICT restructure
b) Regulation and taxation of properties made available for short term lettings
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Name and contact details of author:

Andrew Brown on behalf of the Finance Panel (Panel of the Scrutiny Committee)
Committee and Member Services Manager
Law and Governance
Tel:  01865 252230  e-mail:  abrown2@oxford.gov.uk

List of background papers: None; 
Version number: 1.0
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To: City Executive Board
Date: 13 February 2018
Report of: Scrutiny Committee
Title of Report: Annual Update Report on the Corporate Plan 2016-20

Summary and recommendations
Purpose of report: To present Scrutiny Committee recommendations on the 

Annual Update Report on the Corporate Plan 2016-20
Key decision: Yes
Executive Board 
Member:
Scrutiny Lead 
Member

Councillor Susan Brown, Leader of the Council

Councillor Andrew Gant, Chair of Scrutiny Committee

Corporate Priority: All Corporate Plan priorities
Policy Framework: Corporate Plan

Recommendation(s):That the City Executive Board states whether it agrees 
or disagrees with the two recommendations in the body of this report

Appendices
None

Introduction and background 
1. The Scrutiny Committee considered the Annual Update Report on the Corporate 

Plan 2016-20 at a meeting on 6 February 2018.  The Committee would like to thank 
Councillor Bob Price, Board Member for Corporate Strategy and Economic 
Development, Tim Sadler, Executive Director for Sustainable City, and Mish Tullar, 
Corporate Policy, Partnership and Communications Manager, for presenting the 
report and answering questions.

Summary and recommendations
2. The Committee noted the two new proposed success measures for 2018-19 

around measuring ‘channel shift’ (i.e. increases in the proportion of self-service 
customer interactions), and the change of focus from targeting overall increases in 
leisure centre usage to increasing usage amongst target groups while stabilising 
usage amongst non-target groups.  The Committee asked for further context around 
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current leisure usage and heard that leisure centre attendances were projected total 
1.2m in the current year against a target of 1.45m.  The Committee explored the 
reasons for this and identified key factors as being lower growth in demand for local 
authority provision, increased competition from budget providers, and the availability 
and popularity of alternative ways of keeping fit (e.g. ‘green gyms’, pitch sports, 
dance, martial arts, etc.).  

3. The Committee suggest that the Council adopts a new measure to reflect this 
changing picture and recognise the Council’s wider role in enabling people to lead 
fit and healthy lives in the city.  Consideration should be given to any suitable 
national measures that could be adopted, such as Sport England’s new Active Lives 
Survey, which replaces the Active People Survey.  It was also noted that sports 
facilities and community centres in the city could be asked to provide data to 
support a local measure, if required.  
Recommendation 1 – That the Council sets an additional corporate target for 
wider engagement in sport, exercise and leisure activities in the city.

4. The Committee commented that the addition of a corporate performance measure 
linked to the promotion of the Oxford Living Wage would be very welcome in light of 
the Council’s longstanding policy commitment and the recent scrutiny review (which 
is due to conclude in March 2018).  The Board Member for Corporate Strategy and 
Economic Development said that this was a useful suggestion and that £5k had 
been allocated to the Economic Development Team for the promotion of the Oxford 
Living Wage.  The Committee agreed to bring forward the recommendation of the 
Oxford Living Wage Review Group on setting living wage targets.
Recommendation 2 – That the Council sets additional targets for the 
promotion of the ‘living wage’, with at least one such target monitored at the 
corporate level:
a) The number of accredited living wage employers based in the city (e.g. 
doubling the current number of 69 within 2 years).
b) The number of local employers paying the Oxford Living Wage.

Report author Andrew Brown

Job title Committee and Member Services Manager
Service area or department Law and Governance
Telephone 01865 252230 
e-mail abrown2@oxford.gov.uk
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To: City Executive Board
Date: 13 February 2018
Report of: Scrutiny Committee
Title of Report: Review of Community Protection Notices

Summary and recommendations
Purpose of report: To present Scrutiny Committee recommendations on the 

Review of Community Protection Notices
Key decision: Yes
Executive Board 
Member:
Scrutiny Lead 
Member

Councillor Tom Hayes, Executive Board Member for 
Community Safety
Councillor Andrew Gant, Chair of Scrutiny Committee

Corporate Priority: Strong and Active Communities
Policy Framework: Corporate Plan

Recommendation(s):That the City Executive Board states whether it agrees 
or disagrees with the two recommendations in the body of this report

Appendices
None

Introduction and background 
1. The Scrutiny Committee considered the Review of Community Protection Notices 

(CPNs) at a meeting on 6 February 2018.  The Committee would like to thank 
Councillor Tom Hayes, Board Member for Community Safety, Tim Sadler, 
Executive Director for Sustainable City, and Richard Adams, Community Safety 
and Resilience Manager, for presenting the report and answering questions.  The 
Committee would also like to thank Anita Bradley, Head of Law and Governance, 
for contributing to this item.

2. Cllr Wade addressed the Committee and asked for the report to be re-drafted 
before being presented to the City Executive Board.  She said that the ‘Cross-Party 
Panel’ meeting described in the report did not reflect the meeting she attended on 
29 January, or the views expressed by members at that meeting.  Cllr Wade 
proposed four recommendations:
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a. There should be documented evidence of attempts to engage the individual 
and an assessment of his/her vulnerability to legal process.

b. There should be a formal Protocol agreed by Legal setting out the process to 
be followed in each case under the Anti-social Behaviour Crime and Policing 
Act 2014.

c. There should always be a written legal advice on file.
d. The process should be authorised in each case by the Head of Service and 

the Head of Law and Governance – and there should be no time limit on this 
requirement. 

3. The Executive Director for Sustainable City responded that the report referred to an 
earlier meeting.  The Board Member said that Cllr Wade’s first recommendation 
represented current practice and the second was agreeable in relation to complex 
cases but he had reservations about the third and fourth suggestions.

Summary and recommendations
4. In discussion the Committee considered the nature of the needs and problems in 

the city that CPNs could be used to address and the extent of checks and balances 
in the process for issuing CPNs.  The Committee also noted that the Council had 
received an outside legal opinion which, while it could not have been based on full 
facts of any specific case the Council had dealt with, was being taken into account 
as part of a subsequent review of the Anti-social Behaviour Policy and the Anti-
social Behaviours Procedures.

5. On being put to the vote a majority of the Committee supported a proposal that 
written legal advice should be on file in all complex cases prior to the issuing of a 
CPN.  The one member who did not vote in favour of this proposal did so because 
they believed the current procedure already covered this requirement.
Recommendation 1 – That a written procedure is produced which requires 
that legal advice is sought and documented in all complex cases that could 
result in the issuing of a Community Protection Notice or other legal 
sanction.
The Committee considered and agreed a proposal that any future informal 
meetings involving members from beyond any one political group should be 
documented, noting that existing processes and protocols allow members to 
consider confidential information securely.
Recommendation 2 – That in future any informal cross-party meetings, such 
as those convened for this subject, should be fully documented (i.e. agendas 
and minutes) with appropriate provision made for members to consider 
confidential or exempt material at such meetings. 

6. The Committee agreed to endorse the report.

Report author Andrew Brown

Job title Committee and Member Services Manager
Service area or department Law and Governance
Telephone 01865 252230 
e-mail abrown2@oxford.gov.uk
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City Executive Board response to the recommendation of the Scrutiny Committee on the Review of Community Protection 
Notices

Provided by the Board Member for Community Safety

Recommendation Agreed? Comment
1. That a written procedure is produced which required that legal 

advice is sought and documented in all complex cases that 
could result in the issuing of a Community Protection Notice 
or other legal sanction.

Yes This is current practice.  Advice is sought on legal options 
prior to drafting a legal sanction, and on the sanction 
once drafted.

2. That in future any informal cross-party meetings, such as 
those convened for this subject, should be fully documented 
(i.e. agendas and minutes) with appropriate provision made 
for members to consider confidential or exempt material at 
such meetings. 

Yes
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